HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Kim R. Roy, Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, February 12th. 

MINUTES

Moved by Millias and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted as follows to approve the following Regular Session of the Selectmen minutes dated January 16, 2019:

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Abstained

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Withholding Warrant
	# 67
	$ 138,146.14 

	Vendor Warrant
	# 68
	$   59,269.38

	Payroll Warrant
	# 69
	$ 372,545.90

	Vendor Warrant
	# 70
	$   70,516.18 

	Withholding Warrant
	#71
	$ 135,540.24

	School Warrant
	#72
	$ 432,087.84

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   27,162.10

	from 1/4/19 – 1/20/19
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   53,934.30

	from 1/21/19 – 1/31/19
	
	


APPROVED WARRANT AND COMMITMENT 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 73
	$ 115,205.86

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 2 
	$     5,160.00
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	National Grid (service/concession stand)…………………........
ENGIE Resources (service/concession stand)………………….

National Grid (service/Town Hall)……………………………..
ENGIE Resources (service/Town Hall)………………………...
ServiceMaster South Shore, Inc. 
(clean-up/vandalism/Blacksmith Shop & Sch. House/deductible)
CNA (bond/Santos).…………………………………………….
Massachusetts Municipal Assoc. (meeting/Seelig/3/7/19)……..
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/January) …………………..
Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/January) …................................
The Labor Relations Connection (S. Waterman)……………….
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/January) ………………..................
Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/18)………….........
KP Law, P.C. (legal/December)………………………………...
	$      22.70
$      14.18

$    819.83
$    904.56

$ 4,500.00

$    100.00
$      40.00
$ 3,515.63
$ 4,263.94
$    210.00
$ 2,376.00
$ 7,500.00
$ 2,654.16


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Halifax Fireworks Committee Appointment – Janice Hayward
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Janice Hayward to the Halifax Fireworks Committee, term to expire August 31, 2021.

Memorial Day Observance

A Dancers’ World would like to participate.  Seelig will give the Veterans’ Agent a copy of this letter and will also start working on touching base with everyone else connected with the observance.

Rooftop Solar

A resident came by with information about possible rooftop solar programs promoted by the Commonwealth.  Seelig will follow up with this but does have concerns with damaging any of the roofs, voiding warranties, etc.

Recycling Late Fee Abatement

Previous Bill #2288 was abated by the Board but due to a clerical error the late fee was not recorded in the Collector’s office.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate the late fee for Bill #2288 due to a clerical error.   
Site Plan Review O’Reilly Auto Parts

The Planning Board has distributed copies of the site plan for O’Reilly’s Auto Parts at 330 Plymouth Street.  Comments are requested by March 7th.  Seelig will put this on the agenda for the Board’s meeting on February 26th.
Nips

The Massachusetts Package Stores Association wrote to the Board protesting the concept of banning nips calling it illegal and harmful to package store selling them.  
Selectmen Meeting - February 12, 2019




                         Page 3
Attorney Robert A. Mellion, writing for the Association, said “More importantly is that there are reasonable alternatives to achieve the same results.  Seelig sent an e-mail back to Attorney Mellion thanking him for his letter and requesting more information about those “reasonable alternatives”.  He also reached out to his colleagues and about half of the communities that responded have not received complaints about nips litter.  The rest have and a majority have either already contacted their legislators or are thinking about doing so in support of some type of deposit/redemption system.  The Board may wish to follow up with its legislators about supporting legislation that would set this up.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Scott Clawson - Fieldstone Farms                

Clawson asked the Board if they were open to discuss revising the current consent agreement.  Roy said if that was to happen then they will need to get the abutters in for them to voice their questions and concerns.  Millias did not have a problem with having a conversation on it.  Seelig said before the meeting occurs, he would like the proposed changes given to the Board beforehand.  He also said that he would get input form fire, police and highway.  Clawson said that two years ago he did not foresee him wanting to add more days, but it has come about.  He will have Attorney Taylor do a raft and have it sent to Seelig and Attorney Mayo.  

Roy said to please make it realistic of what the future holds when making the changes.   


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Monponsett Pond

The Department of Public Health has signed off on the $125,000 grant for the Town to continue its programs to better the water quality at Monponsett Pond.  Seelig has notified SOLitude and if funding is approved at Town Meeting on February 25th, the Town will be able to treat both West and East ponds this spring.

Old Colony Planning Council Housing Production Plan

The OCPC received a grant to update the Town’s housing production plan.  Seelig work with them on that project with the hope of submitting it to the State later this year.

Talent Bank Form from Arnold Klukas

Mr. Klukas is interested in serving on the Historical Commission and/or the Historic District Commission.  McSherry has sent both commissions a copy of his talent bank form.

Fire Department Deputy Fire Chief Appointment
Chief Viveiros has announced that Stephen Heath has been appointed as Deputy Fire Chief effective February 9th.  Deputy Chief Heath has more than 35 years of experience with the fire service including work in Halifax and Kingston and has an associate degree in fire science from Massasoit Community College.  There will be a swearing in ceremony in March.
Revolving Fund/Water Department/Cell Tower Antenna

The Water Department has asked that a new revolving fund be created with a limit of $20,000 for plan review and inspection for any antenna upgrades/work to be performed on the water tower.  Funding will be from funding from the cellular companies specifically for this work.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve establishing a revolving fund to be used for plan review and inspection for any antenna upgrades/work to be performed on the water tower.
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Concession Stand Electric Bills - Youth Baseball

Halifax Youth Baseball has suggested that instead of a periodic deposit of funds by them for payments of the electricity bill that the bills be sent to them for payment.  Vasel will forward the bills to them going forward.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have he concession stand electric bills sent to Halifax Youth Baseball. 
School Buses - Passing Car

Kimberly King wrote about how vehicles pass school buses when the buses are stopped, and the flashing red lights are active.  While the Police Department can be more active about enforcement, there is a limit given our resources.  Seelig believes that there is technology that can be attached to the “Stop” signs on the buses that can record passing cars.  How violators would be prosecuted is unknown.  If the Board is interested, he could set up a meeting with the school department, the bus company and the Police Department.  He has added a notice to the rotation at the LED sign at the Fire Station about not passing school buses with flashing red lights.  Gordon Andrews Jr. who was in the audience said that if the police chief wants to follow up with the bus company now would be a good time because they are negotiating their contract.  
Crosswalk - Plymouth Street & Cranberry Drive

Ms. King also mentioned the need for a crosswalk at the corner of Plymouth Street and Cranberry Drive.  Seelig suggested a petition would help and the Traffic Safety Committee could make a recommendation and the Board could hold a public forum on the subject.  His understanding is that for enforcement purposes crosswalks need to be tied to sidewalks or other pedestrian structures which may be a challenge at that location.

Snow Plowing Release

Town Counsel completed work on snow plowing release form.  The form has been given to the Highway Surveyor.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

John Peck - earth removal permit

Mr. Peck was not able to attend tonight’s meeting because of the weather.  Seelig will reschedule him to come in on February 26th.  He did say that he has recently moved materials on his property, but the materials have stayed on his property.  There is a complaint from a resident about how long this process is taking.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
SoftRight Financial Software Migration

Halifax, like most communities, uses a financial software package with an outside vendor.  The package includes software for the Treasurer-Collector’s office and the Town Accountant’s office.  The Assessors use a separate firm for their specialized work.  That data is then ported over to the Collector’s office for tax bills and the like.  There is a separate module used by the Town Clerk’s office for dog license.  As with many other industries, there has been consolidation and the number of firms offering this type of software for municipalities has decreased.  In addition, the number of actual platforms has declined because of the consolidation (the firm doing the consolidation tends to phase out the number of platforms it supports) and these firms are changing how the software functions in terms of IT equipment (for instance, going from having the Town’s data on servers and backed up elsewhere to a purely “cloud” based solution).
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The Town migrated to SoftRight about nine years ago.  Since then, SoftRight was purchased by Accela and Accela has purchased a number of other platforms.  While Accela has not notified the Town that it will discontinue the SoftRight platform on a certain date, there are indications that this will happen sometime in the next few years.  Rather than wait for a forced change on Accela’s timetable which may not coincide with the Town’s budget cycle, it will be advisable to schedule one for the Town on the Town’s own schedule.  Unless Accela makes this a requirement soon, Seelig does not recommend this for the FY2020 budget, but the Finance Committee should sit down with the financial staff at some point this calendar year (2019) to decide about such a move for Fiscal Year 2021.

There are a number of companies out there providing this service but, as far as he knows no one platform is well-liked by anyone in that all of them have difficulties and limitations and all of them are significantly over-priced because there is an annual subscription fee that far outweighs the services provided.  Unless there is a significant reason to leave the Accela family of platforms, Seelig recommends staying with them.

Zoning By-Law Amendments
The Building Inspector has suggested a by-law amendment in 167-20 concerning occupancy permits and compliance with the Town’s by-laws.  Seelig will bring this back to the Board when the Board is ready to submit zoning by-law amendments to the Planning Board.
He has also suggested changes to confirm that multi-family dwellings are three units or more to reduce the confusion between duplexes/two-family dwelling and larger ones, and also a special permit system for re-instating a possible use when it was previously abandoned.  Roy asked if the Zoning Bylaw Committee was still meeting and if so are they looking at this issue because it has been brought up several times.  She further said that she would like to have ZBA and the Planning Board in the same room to help with this.  Seelig will notify the committee to see what their status is and get back to the BOS. 
Town Report Back & Front Covers

The BOS decided to have the Central School drawing on the front of the 2018 town report.  They decided not to put a picture on the back.  
Solar Fields/Taxes/PILOTs/Legislation

There is news about various court cases involving the invalidity of taxes for solar fields and facilities especially those providing power to the entities on the properties.  The Board may wish to contact its legislators asking them favor legislation that would provide some mechanism for taxing solar fields in a unified manner.  The Board would like to contact their legislators to talk about this.  Andrews said should they come in he would like to talk about charter schools.  Seelig said that he will arrange a meeting.  
Solar Field - River Street

There is Article on the STM warrant (February 25th) to authorize the Town to negotiate a PILOT for this proposed facility.

407 South Street

Seelig needs to check with Town Counsel to confirm that the property will be vacated by the end of the month.  He will have an update for the BOS on February 26th. 
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School Fire Suppression System

The bids arrived on Friday were much higher than expected.  Total project budget is estimated to be $2,033,056.26.  A request for $1,056,056.26 will be made at Town Meeting to be added to the $977,000 approved in May 2017.  
The reason for the increase is because material prices have gone up, prevailing wags have gone up and there is lot of work out there right now so maybe some did not bid.  Seelig is not happy with the number but said that this needs to be done to protect the staff, students and the building.  Roy said that they have done all that they can do.  
School Renovation Project – Doors, Windows & Siding
There is a review session on February 13th at 3pm.  The door work is moving along slowly.  Lambrian has asked to come in on Monday, February 18th, to do some work.  A custodian at double time would be needed and Seelig did not know if the Board wanted to approve payment for this, have Lambrian pay for it, or skip work for that day.  He believes that two more doors arrived that did not meet specifications and have been re-ordered.  Roy does not think the town should pay because Lambrian has put us in this situation.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously authorized work to be done on February 18th only if Lambrian is willing to pay for the custodian to be there.  

Seelig will inform Matt of the Board’s vote.    
Federal Government Shutdown Guidance for Recipients

Before the federal government shutdown ended, John Pesa had suggested that Halifax create some type of guidance document for participants in various government programs detailing what has happening with each program and where to get more information.  Seelig believes that the Commonwealth may have something like this set up if this occurs again.  

Electric Charging Stations for Electric Municipal Vehicles

While working on Green Community projects, Lisa Sullivan from OCPC and Seelig discussed other funding programs including ones for charging stations, possibly at the Town Hall parking lot and ones for subsidizing the purchase of electric vehicles for municipal use.  Is there any interest in either?  Roy thought it was a cool idea but did not this it would be used by many.  Garron said that we have other things on the table right now.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Robert Maker – marijuana zoning
Maker began by saying that he would like to expand the industrial zone on Plymouth Street to include the buildings that was built right next to Morgan’s. He does not want to go uptown or be around schools as Industrial Zone down by the Halifax Bridgewater line has a day-care right in the which blocks off that whole area.  Therefore, he is asking to add a little zoning into the commercial/business area including Morgans and other parcels.  He said that other towns are pulling in over a half a million dollars for these businesses.  This new zoning will be away from the daycare.
Roy asked if his intention was to move the industrial line further up 106, and the cutoff would be Morgan’s or the Police Station and Maker said even before that meaning where the blue building is beside Morgans.  He said he had an agreement with the owner of the blue building, but they did not proceed because it was not zoned industrial.  They are looking to overlay a little bit to get into the business/commercial area.  He does not want to be up town or near the schools.  He said this is a great area on a busy road.  This will bring revenue into the town.  
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He lives here and the facility is going to be run, managed and owned by him and his father.  Roy asked if he has gone before the Planning Board and he said that they did that first and he believes they okayed it and the Finance Committee they originally agreed with it but then backed down.  
Audience Member said that he believes he is talking about last year’s public hearing and Seelig said hearing was moving in into general commercial.  Maker said that they did that last year 
Gordon Andrews  said he thinks Mr. Maker would like to know the process for either expanding the industrial zone to those parcels or creating an overlay zone to include those parcels, because if you look at the map basically the way that the day-care center and the dance studio are laid out they take out that whole section of town for industrial use.  
Millias said that on that side of the street you have the storage space, you’ve got Morgan – no Industrial Communications has the tower out back , and then it comes down to Circuit Street – is that all Industrial now and Maker said it is Commercial/Business and Industrial stops right before you get to the power lines.  Maker said the overlay will bring it down to probably right up to where Morgan is right now.
Millias said as long as it is connected to something and his concern would be a spot-zoning thing because that becomes problematic, but if you can run it down the street and it’s touching an existing Industrial Zone, and you’re bringing it down, that would at least make some sense.  He further said Morgan’s would then become a pre-existing non-conforming 
Seelig added that they will need to check to see if retail’s available. 
Andrews asked if you could create an over-lay zone for Industrial to over-lay a Commercial district and Seelig said basically you are doing a marijuana over-lay zone.
Maker said that it is going to stay Industrial so the it is not going to change the meaning of it. 
Roy asked if Adult Entertainment place go next door to the pot shop and Seelig said yes, as long as it got the special permit.  
Garron asked where the nearest house was on Circuit Street and Maker said the back side of it of the building.  He then asked if it was over 500 feet and Maker was not sure but it is a ways back but on the other side there are bogs and trees, on the other side it is residential, there are trees, and acres of land back there.
Millias asked if he talked to anybody at Morgan’s and he said no and asked if there was a problem.  Millias said on the face of it he is thinking no but going down the road and if Morgan was to go out of business or sells the property to somebody else who wants to do something commercial, that they are protected.  Millias does not have a problem with this he just wants to think it through.
Seelig said the better thing to do to not disadvantaging Morgan’s would be specific overlay.  doesn’t care what the underlying zoning is, whether it’s Commercial, Industrial, Agricultural.  Millias thought that was the better approach.
Maker asked how does he approach it and Seelig said that there will be a section in the By Law specifically that says we are creating an overlay zone for marijuana and here it is.  He said you want, area but no location and Millias said that was correct because otherwise we are now spot-zoning.
Roy said that he would be limited to that area and Maker said exactly.  Seelig added unless the town at some point later says we are going to change the overlay zone.  
Millias thinks in terms of him proceeding, he can put an article on a Town Meeting and Seelig said he just needs ten signatures. 
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Millias said he is going to have to get something prepared showing what it’s going to be and Maker said that they have already had that prepared and have had a host agreement set up.
Roy explained that what he is saying is that he is going to need to have an Article prepared for that kind of zoning.  
Seelig said that it is just like he prepared the Article to allow it in Commercial, he will need to have an Article that creates an overlay zone for marijuana and not the verbiage describing the overlay zone, but he will have to have a map also describing where the overlay.
Millias:  So that it can be put on the Town Map

Roy asked if he talked to the Planning Board about this specific, not last year and Maker said no. She then said it may be a good idea to see them to get their temperature. 
Seelig said that they are meeting next week and if you want to get on the agenda for the 21st he recommends giving Terry Renault a call tomorrow.
Garron said that we have a history of doing something similar to this before with the telecommunications so there is a history, so it is not like we are going out of the way. 
Millias suspects that the Planning Board would be receptive 
Maker thanked the BOS and appreciated their time.  
Marijuana and Zoning
Seelig said that he also received a suggestion to decrease or eliminate the “no go” radius around locations that had children for cultivation and not retail.  
Millias asked if it would be cultivation and processing and Seelig it could be processing it depends upon what the Town wants.  Millias asked if this would be interior and Seelig said yes. 
Millias could see the merit of that because we have effectively precluded all or most of our commercial-industrial.
Seelig said that we have been very progressive in terms of getting the zoning ahead of the curve versus most of the communities where we got it zoned fairly immediately both medical and for regular retail marijuana and all the uses.  We have not seen any activity except for Four Daughters and that is going to be obviously up in the air for a while especially with the buying out of Four Daughters.  Seelig said the question is, is the Town interested in having marijuana facilities of all types come in and if so we will need to allow more spaces and more places that would allow this sort of thing.  He is not saying that we should but if someone was to say why don’t we see these places come into Halifax, they are  coming into these other towns and cities one of the reasons is as much as we provide in the large amounts of zoning for the industrial, especially our retail, we are very limited in the sense of no one is going to South Halifax to go to a pot shop not like going Northampton where it is right off of 91.
Seelig said that if a retail store wants to come into Halifax they are going to want to be on Route  106 and 58.  For cultivation, we have a fair amount of territory but the land is not available as we have two possible solar projects and then the land itself may not be conducive for septic and such so the town may need to consider whether or not it wants to expand the areas where cultivation would be allowed through certain restrictions.  He further explained that we have sixteen square miles of town and there are a lot of other areas of town that are not developed that are not in industrial if we are talking about cultivation.  He is not saying they should do it but is saying that the town is discouraged by the fact we are not seeing facilities come in so we will need to expand where those facilities are allowed.
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Garron asked if they were being too restrictive and said Seelig yeah but we have already talked about two of the concepts and maybe we take baby steps and say ‘okay, let’s see - if we do these do we attract any businesses’ and we’ll see how it works for us, and then say ‘okay, do we want to take another step someplace.  
Garron he did not want to be the devil’s advocate but said that there still is going to be people saying they don’t want either one and Millias said the town did support it.  
Seelig said that there is enough on the table with those two concepts for him to follow-up with so he will continue working on them.  He just wanted the Board informed just in case they were approached about there being more activity here.
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
340 Monponsett Street
Attorney Richard Serkey, on behalf of 340 Monponsett Realty Trust wrote to Seelig (not sure whether as Town Administrator or as a possible temporary Zoning Enforcement Officer) about whether a new special permit application to the ZBA was necessary for this property for a multi-family use.  The current special permit expires in May 2019.  Seelig informed him that a new application would be necessary.  His client could, as part of the new application ask that a new permit be subject to review (not renewal or extension) and that it run with the property, not the applicant.  Seelig will see where things go with this.  
Halifax v. Marble
There was a case management conference on February 5th. Seelig waiting to hear back from counsel.

Engineering Contract with BETA Group – Pine Street Bridge
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed the Chair, Kim R. Roy signing the engineering contract with Beta Group for the replacement of the Pine Street Bridge. 
Fire Suppression System Owner’s Project Manager
Vertex has submitted a proposal that should cost no more than $50,000.  If Town Meeting approves the necessary funding, Seelig will return this to the Board for approval unless the Board wants to approve it contingent upon the vote at Town Meeting. 

Site Plan Review for Mudfest
Bob Bergstrom met with Planning Board last week.  He had asked for waivers from all the site plan requirements and it appears that while the Planning Board would be willing to waive some requirements, some basic ones such as lot dimensions should be included.  In addition, the plan needs to show that it conforms with the stipulations in the zoning by-law for outdoor commercial entertainment businesses in the residential/agricultural zone.  He will meet with them again.  Stephen Brown sent it testimony that will be read at the Planning Board meeting on February 21st.  
Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Ambulance Abatement adjust amount for November 2018 from $2,537 to $0.
Roof Repairs/Police Station
The Building Inspector would like some type of plans for the roof project at the Police Station.  There should be money available for this in the project budget and Seelig has notified Scott Materna.
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MMA Eighth Grade Essay Contest
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to allow the MMA to contact Silver Lake and the other schools in the area for the above-mentioned contest.

Passing of Bill Perkins
Seelig wanted to say a few words about Mr. Perkins.  He stated that he was significantly involved in town government and was wonderful to work with and knew the history of the town.  Garron said that he was a photographer and did nature walks with the students at the school and that his wife was also very involved in the community.  
Cancer Presumption Bill
The Division of Local Mandates indicated that because the Legislature had approved this with a unanimous voice vote, the agency cannot make a decision on whether it is a mandate.

Four Daughters – Marijuana
It appears that Four Daughters sold to Verano, a nationwide company.  Seelig has had no contacts with either company and does not know how this will affect the proposed facility in Halifax.  He said we will have ot see how this plays out.
Talent Bank Form/ from Sarah Nobles
Ms. Nobles is interested in serving on the Youth and Recreation Commission.  A copy of the talent bank form has been sent to Y & R.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:55 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway/Cemetery and Police Chief:
	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


Millias announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
--------------
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:30 p.m.: 

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Thomas Millias
Clerk
/pjm
